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TOWN OF OLD ORCHARD BEACH 
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING 

Tuesday, May 15, 2018  
TOWN HALL CHAMBERS 

6:30 p.m. 
 
 

A Town Council Meeting of the Old Orchard Beach Town Council was held on Tuesday, 
July 15, 2018.  Chair Thornton opened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.   
 
The following were in attendance: 
    

Chair Joseph Thornton 
Vice Chair Shawn O’Neill 
Councilor Kenneth Blow 

   Councilor Jay Kelley 
Councilor Michael Tousignant 
Town Manager Larry Mead 

   Assistant Town Manager V. Louise Reid 
     
 
ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES:     
 
Accept the Town Council Workshop Minutes of April 24, 2018; the Town Council Meeting 
Minutes of May 1, 2018; and Town Council Budget Workshop Minutes of May 9, 2018. 
  
MOTION:  Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Accept the 
Minutes as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS:   The Assistant Town Manager encouraged everyone to attend 
the Wurlitzer Organ recital this Sunday at the Loranger School. 
 
GOOD AND WELFARE: 
 
BRIDGETTE MENARD:  My name is Brigitte Menard. My husband, Lou Galetto, our 
daughter Isabelle and I live at 103 East Grand Ave.  I have lived here since October of 1996, 
so for almost 22 years.  Some of you know me and some of you do not. Through the years 
we have donated our time to various committees and events, and have enjoyed living in 
OOB for all this time. We find ourselves in need of some help and at least some answers.    
On Tuesday, May 1, 2018 when I went to retrieve our 2 garbage cans at the end of our 
driveway, an orange note was left on my trash can that said "last pick up, comm. bus". I 
took the note to Kim at town hall and asked her what this meant. She said my trash was no 
longer being picked up because my house is considered a business. I have lived here 
since 1996 and my trash has always been picked up, so for 22 years I was not considered 
a commercial property. I asked the Town Clerk if there was a new ordinance and she said 
no, that the interpretation of the ordinance was different and that she was told that they 
were cracking down on people who live in their business.  On Thursday, May 3, 2018, my 
husband and I got a call from Kenneth Blow which was not a very pleasant experience.  He 
asked us several questions about our house and what we did here. He made us feel very 
uncomfortable with his words and tone of voice.  He was disrespectful to us, quite rude 
and at one point told us that he would go through our trash to confirm that we were 
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running a business.  We interpreted that statement as somewhat of a threat and so I have 
to ask you all what has changed?  My house is a 2 family dwelling. My family and I live on 
the first floor year round and we choose to rent the upstairs out for about 10 weeks or so.  
Last year, we had 9 weeks booked and I have our tax returns to show that.  I have always 
chosen to do the right thing and have gotten a "business license" which I thought was the 
correct permit I needed to rent my upstairs.  If I rented the upstairs as a year round 
apartment, would my renters not be allowed to put trash cans out for pick up? Do I need to 
get a different license for that and if so, then I will do it in order to satisfy the criteria for 
trash pickup according to the ordinance.  In other words, what is the difference if I rent my 
apartment for 9 weeks or a whole year?  Does every landlord who rents their apartment 
dwelling not have the right to put out 2 cans for their tenants? I know of dozens of 
properties that rent to tenants who put out their 2 cans.  When I read the ordinance for 
trash, it says a commercial property is considered 5 units or more.  This is not a 
commercial property and has been "interpreted" that way for 22 years and so my trash has 
always been picked up since I bought this house.  My husband asked Mr. Blow if our trash 
would not be picked up only during the summer and then be picked up after Labor Day. He 
said no, that for the past 22 years our trash should never have been picked up to begin 
with.  Why is he unilaterally making a major decision like this and who gave him the power 
to interpret the ordinance in a different way?  He is a town councilor and owns a garbage 
company. Is that not a conflict of interest? I would argue that it is and if I seek legal 
counsel for this issue, I believe the argument could be made that he is definitely too close 
to this issue and should abstain from any decisions relating to trash. I believe the trash 
ordinance is poorly written and needs to be revised at the very least.  What constitutes a 
business and what constitutes an apartment dwelling.  I think it is poorly written because 
in one sense it says a commercial property is five units or more but it is unclear about 
owner occupied dwellings. Is an apartment being rented considered a business?  I think if 
a person owns a duplex which is in essence what my property is, then trash should be 
picked up because it is a 2 family property and is under 5 units.  I would also argue that if 
the ordinance has been interpreted one way for the last 22 years, then it is the equivalent 
of being "grandfathered" in a sense.  We pay $6,248.60 in taxes.  We don't have our 
daughter in the school system here and the sidewalks on East Grand Ave do not get 
plowed in the winter. So if I want to take a walk down East Grand Ave in the winter time, I 
have to walk on the street itself.  Please don't take away the biggest benefit I get from 
paying my taxes, trash pickup for my family.  We put out 2 cans at the most and have 
never put out more.  Please consider my plea for help with this matter.  I don't understand 
what has happened and why suddenly a town ordinance is so open for different 
interpretations?  I would also ask respectfully that my trash still get picked up while this 
whole situation remains under investigation and until a conclusion has been made. 
 
ERIC SANTOS:  On behalf of the Skateboards who could not attend this evening, I would 
like to extend our deepest thanks for the approval of Phase 2 of the Old Orchard Beach 
Skatepark.  I only wish we had been informed of the last meeting so that we could have 
packed the house to show our gratitude.  The Skatepark has been a dream come true for 
all who worked for over ten years to see a beautiful concrete landscape take form.  There 
are so many kids who use the park to ride their boards and better themselves physically, 
creatively and emotionally.  As a matter of fact, people of all ages have benefitted greatly 
by having access to a world-class Skatepark in Old Orchard Beach.  When the park first 
opened it was opened to any form of extreme sport.  This included bikes and scooters and 
shortly thereafter damage was noticed throughout the park in the form of craters made by 
different parts of the scooters and bikes being driven into the concrete.  Skateboards on 
the other hand are designed to take the damage instead of the park.  The scooters and 
biker were then banned, and on the sigh we are encouraged to call the non-emergency 
police number when they are present.  Unfortunately their names are not taken down and 
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they do not receive written warnings or anything to deter them from returning.  They are 
back at the park within an hour or two.  As this has been happening more and more 
damage is becoming evident.  This is incredibly disheartening, seeing as how much time 
and effort was put into working for the park of our dreams.  With the next phase on the 
horizon, bikes and scooters are being considered allowed back at the park.  I urge you to 
protect our park.  As it took more than a decade for skateboarders to get a park of their 
own, what message would it send to those who scooter or bike to grant them access to a 
park they are damaging?  Are there any kids who scooter or bike willing to volunteer time 
and effort for a park of their own?  By allowing them at our skatepark, it would do them a 
great disservice by denying them the feeling of accomplishment that comes with giving 
back to their community as the skateboarders have.  From the beginning this park was 
designed for skateboarders, for skateboarders.  Ending on a positive note, I would like to 
reiterate how thankful we as skateboards are for your continued support in making our 
dream park come true.  Thank you.  
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  BUSINESS LICENSES 
 
CHAIR:   I open this Public Hearing at 6:43 p.m. 
 
David Goyet, Christine Goyet, Lauryn Goyet & Jay Sutton (203-1-13), 103 Portland Avenue, 
one (1) seasonal rental; LM Real Estate LLC/Joel Golder (205-5-6), 76 Milliken Street, twenty-
five (25) seasonal rentals; Enchi Chen & Lingzia Yin (205-16-1-10), 10 Seaglass Terrace, one 
(1) year round rental; WINHA, LLC/Zhenai Xu (206-26-4-D), 34D Saco Avenue, Massage 
Therapist; Bambi Morgan Delattre (206-27-5-6), 5 Sunset Drive, #6, one (1) seasonal rental; 
Sea the Sun Inc./Galit Berebi dba/At Your Convenience (206-31-1), 17 C Old Orchard Street, 
Retail Victualers without Preparation; and No Alcohol Sales; Ocean Park Donuts, LLC 
dba/Dunkin’ Donuts Restaurant (210-1-6), 14 Ocean Park Road, Victualers with Preparation 
and No Alcohol Sales; Eric Dupee (206-36-2), 114 Saco Avenue, two (2) year round rentals; 
Beach Paradise Inc./Lucy Bereby dba/Beach Paradise (306-1-2-E), 1 East Grand Avenue, Unit 
E, Retail; 15 East Grand LLC/Robert Kelly & Lori Gramlich dba/Rise Up Cafe (306-4-4), 15 
East Grand Avenue, Victuals with Preparation with Beer, Wine and/or Liquor on Premise; MK 
Enterprises/ Karen & Michael Ramunno dba/Mini Donuts (307-2-1-D), 1 Old Orchard Street – 
Palace Playland, Victualers with Preparation and No Alcohol Sales; Supaca LLC/Patrick & 
Susan Martin (310-4-2), 5 Fourth Avenue, one (1) year round rental; David Lavoie (311-19-8), 
42 Evergreen Avenue, one (1) year round rental; Edward & Lorie Mackinnon (312-11-4),  
31 Atlantic Avenue, one seasonal rental; and Richard Rogers (316-13-9), 20 Union Avenue, 
three (3) year round rentals. 
 
CHAIR:   I close this Public Hearing at 6:45 p.m. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Blow motioned and Councilor Tousignant seconded to Approve the 
business licenses as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
AMUSEMENT PERMITS AND APPROVAL: 
 
CHAIR:   I open this Public Hearing at 6:45 p.m. 
 
The Strike Zone Restaurant & Pub Inc. dba/Strike Zone Restaurant & Pub (205-4-1-C), 20 Old 
Orchard Street, Live Music Amplified, Acoustics, Outside and Inside – 11:00 a.m. – 12:00 
a.m. The Whaler Inc. dba/The Whaler Bar & Restaurant (206-31-17), 20 Staples Street, 
Acoustic Inside – 8:30 p.m. – 12:30 a.m.;  Last Call Inc. dba/Call Sports Bar (206-31-19-A),  
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4 First Street, Live Bands Amplified, Inside – 11:a.m. – 1:00 a.m.; Sandy Bottom Investment 
Group, Inc. dba/Myst Restaurant (306-1-2-I), 1 East Grand Avenue, Acoustical & Amplified 
Music – Inside & Outside – 12:00 p.m. – 1:00 a.m.; 15 East Grand LLC/Robert Kelly & Lori 
Gramlich dba/Rise Up Café (306-4-4), 15 East Grand Avenue, Acoustic Music – 3 p.m. – 10:00 
p.m.; BBC LLC/Jane C. Orne dba/Weekend at Bernie’s Beach Club (307-3-1-B), 8B West 
Grand Avenue, DJ/Band – Amplified Music, Inside – 12 p.m. – 1:00 a.m. and Joseph’s by the 
Sea LLC dba/Joseph’s by the Sea (310-3-3), 55 West Grand Avenue, DJ & Wedding Music, 
Inside & Outside – 12:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m. 
 
CHAIR:   I close this Public Hearing at 6:47 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Councilor Blow motioned and Councilor Kelley seconded to Approve the 
Amusement Permits as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  LIQUOR LICENSES 
 
CHAIR:   I open this Public Hearing at 6:47 p.m. 
 
Sandy Bottom Investment Group, Inc./dba Myst Restaurant (306-1-2-I), 1 East Grand Avenue, 
m-s-v in a Restaurant/Lounge; and 15 East Grand LLC/Robert Kelly & Lori Gramlich dba/Rise 
Up Café (306-4-4). 15 East Grand Avenue, m-v in a Restaurant. 
 
CHAIR:   I close this Public Hearing at 6:48 p.m. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Kelley motioned and Vice Chair O’Neill seconded to Approve the Liquor 
Licenses as read. 
 
VOTE:   Unanimous. 
 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT: 
 
Signs of summer are with us and the Downtown maintenance contractor has begun their 
first weekend in May.  This also means that the Town’s public restrooms are open for the 
season at Memorial Park, Milliken Street Parking Lot and the West Grand Comfort Station.  
Another summer indicator is the hiring of our summer police officers.  Assistant Town 
Manager and the Town Manager visited the Police Department and welcomed fifteen (15) 
new recruits on Monday on their first day of training.  It was an impressive group of young 
people who will in a few short weeks be in uniformed service.  The Finance Department 
has issues a Request for Proposal for Legal Services and proposals are due on May 25th.  
Wright Pierce Engineering is working on an analysis of our sewer and pump station 
capacity in the Dunegrass area.  Together with Planning, Waste Water and Public Works 
staff I met last week to review work to date.  The Dunegrass development poses unique 
challenges with sewer infrastructure because of the combination of public and private 
pump stations, as well as the changes to the original plan as development has taken 
place.  The study will provide a more complete picture of capacity to assist staff, Council 
and the Planning Board in making future decisions concerning development in and around 
Dunegrass.  Town Hall staff participated in a training last week to help us be better 
prepared to respond to unsafe incidents or actions in or near Town Hall including what 
steps to take if there is an active shooter or other threatening individual on site.  The 
training was led by Officer Damon Ramsey and supported by other public safety staff.  It 
was sobering but instructive assistance and we will periodically update what we learned 
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last week.  Many of our residents participate each week in the Town’s recycling efforts by 
separating recycling materials from general trash materials for curbside pick-up.  This has 
for a long time been a good deal for the Town in two ways: one is that we are doing our 
part for the environment by reducing the volume of trash that is land-filled or burned; and 
two is that while each ton of trash costs about $75 to dispose of our recycled materials 
were picked up at no cost to the Town.  Unfortunately that “free ride” is about to end.  The 
market for many recycled materials has collapsed.  As a result instead of EcoMaine 
earning money from recycled materials, they are now having to pay to process them.  As a 
result EcoMaine is going to charge Old Orchard Beach and other municipalities for 
“contaminated” loads of recycled materials.  That means if people are mixing in general 
trash with recycling, or including things like plastic bags, wood, pipes, diapers or 
Styrofoam, EcoMaine will be charging the Town up to $60 a ton for this material.  So we 
need everyone who puts out recycling to pay close attention to what they include in that 
recycling bin.  You can go on-line to the Town’s website or go to the EcoMaine website for 
information on what you can and what you can’t recycle.  Museum in the Streets is up and 
running.  You will notice signs are going up throughout the downtown in preparation for 
the finished information panels that will be ready for this summer season.  It will be a very 
nice additions for visitors and residents. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
 
# 7153 Discussion with Action: Authorize the Finance Director to expend up to $15,000  

for the purchase of a used vehicle for the primary use of the custodial staff at 
Town Hall and the Police Department from Account Number 

  51002-50908 – CIP Town Hall Vehicle, with a balance of $15,000.  
 
MOTION:  Councilor Tousignant motioned and Vice Chair O’Neill seconded to Authorize  
the Finance Director to expend up to $15,000 for the purchase of a used vehicle for the  
primary use of the custodial staff at Town Hall and the Police Department from Account  
Number 51002-50908 – CIP Town Hall Vehicle, with a balance of $15,000.  
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
 
# 7154   Discussion with Action:  Accept the bid from Business Equipment Unlimited  

for six (6) new Xerox Altalink Copiers; two (2) new Versalink Printers; and 
four (4) new Mobile Printers; through a Lease Purchase Agreement payable 
in five (5) annual installments, in the amount of $8,477 annually, from 
Account Number 20197-50330 – Debt Service Lease Expense, with a balance 
of $37,693.42.   

 
MOTION:  Councilor Blow motioned and Vice Chair O’Neill seconded to Accept the bid 
from Business Equipment Unlimited for six (6) new Xerox Altalink Copiers; two (2) new 
Versalink Printers; and four (4) new Mobile Printers; through a Lease Purchase Agreement 
payable in five (5) annual installments, in the amount of $8,477 annually, from Account 
Number 20197-50330 – Debt Service Lease Expense, with a balance of $37,693.42.  
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
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# 7155 Discussion with Action:  Accept the bid from Poirier Guidelines for road striping, 

in the amount of $30,575.11, from Account Number 20151-50506 – Public Works 
Road Maintenance, with a balance of $47,978.19. 

 
BACKGROUND: 
 
The Public Works Department joined with the Southern Maine Planning and Development 
Commission for bids striping.  The 2018 COG Bids received were: 
 
  Poirier Guidelines 
  Markings, Inc. 
 
The Public Works Director is recommending accepting the bid of $30,575.11 from Poirier 
Guidelines. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Kelley motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Accept the bid from 
Poirier Guidelines for road striping, in the amount of $30,575.11, from Account Number 20151-
50506 – Public Works Road Maintenance, with a balance of $47,978.19. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
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# 7156 Discussion with Action:  Approve the purchase of twenty (20) Ballistic Vests for  
the Fire Department in accordance with a grant Awarded by Firehouse Subs 
Public Safety Foundation, in the amount of $23,957, from Account Number 
30195-50501 - Fire Department Grant Operating Equipment Expense, with a 
balance of $23,957.20; and accepted by the Town Council on February 6, 2018. 

 
BACKGROUND:   

 
Old Orchard Beach Fire Department 

Ballistic Vest Grant 
 

This grant request and ultimately the award by Firehouse Subs Public Safety Foundation, 
began after it was recognized that our department and departments around the state, were 
increasingly responding and arriving on calls that posed a personal safety risk to fire-EMS 
department employees. It is also recognized that in a perfect scenario, the police 
department, while doing their best, may not always be readily available to provide 
immediate protection. The town of Old Orchard Beach has not been immune to the 
increase in drug related emergency medical calls, domestic violence, mental health related 
situations, as well as many other potentially volatile situations. 
 
Fire-EMS departments around the state, including our closest mutual aid partners have 
already made the investment in ballistic and stab resistive vests. Learning this trend, our 
full-time crews worked together to seek grant opportunities to acquire similar vests as our 
mutual aid partners. 
 
The grant is 100% funded for the amount of $23,957.20 and requires no matching funds 
from the Town of Old Orchard Beach. The money is designated by a Memorandum of 
Understanding with Firehouse Subs Public Safety Foundation, to purchase 20 ballistic 
vests that will stand up to knife threats as well as firearm threats. The 20 vests represent; 
 

- 1/ea. Fulltime Fire-EMS employees (16 Total) 
- 2 additional that will be utilized by on-duty part-time Fire EMS Staff  
- 2 additional that will be utilized by Chief and Deputy Chief.  

 
It should be noted; full-time staff will be properly fit to their individual vest and will 
maintain them similarly to how they do their firefighting protective clothing. The four 
additional vests will be used by part time employees, and the Fire Chief and Deputy fire 
Chief. These will be shared as they are partially adjustable for common sizes.  
 
Each vest will be Navy in color and worn over their uniform shirts when department SOPs 
dictate. The vest will cover vital organs in the front and back. The vest will also have the 
words, FIRE/RESCUE printed in red on the front and back.  
 
MOTION:  Councilor Blow motioned and Vice Chair O’Neill seconded to Approve the purchase 
of twenty (20) Ballistic Vests for the Fire Department in accordance with a grant Awarded by 
Firehouse Subs Public Safety Foundation, in the amount of $23,957, from Account Number 
30195-50501 - Fire Department Grant Operating Equipment Expense, with a balance of 
$23,957.20; and accepted by the Town Council on February 6, 2018. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
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# 7157  Discussion with Action:  Set a Public Hearing date of June 5th, 2018 to Amend the  
Town of Old Orchard Beach Code of Ordinances, Section 54-187, Restrictions 
and Prohibitions, adding a handicap parking spot in front of 12 Pine Avenue. 

   
 
BACKGROUND: 

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING 
MUNICIPAL OFFICERS OF THE TOWN OF 

OLD ORCHARD BEACH 
 

The Municipal Officers of the Town of Old Orchard Beach, Maine hereby give Public Notice 
that there will be a Public Hearing held at the Town Hall, Council Chambers, on June 5th, 
2018 at 6:30 p.m. to consider the following: 
 
Shall the Town Council of the Town of Old Orchard Beach amend the Code of Ordinances, 
Chapter 54, Traffic and Vehicles, amending Section 54-187, Restrictions and Prohibitions, 
adding Pine Avenue, by adopting the underscored language as follows:   
 
Pine Avenue. There shall be one handicap parking space in front of 12 Pine Avenue (308-
1-15). 
 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Blow motioned and Councilor Kelley seconded to Set a Public 
Hearing date of June 5th, 2018 to Amend the Town of Old Orchard Beach Code of 
Ordinances, Section 54-187, Restrictions and Prohibitions, adding a handicap parking spot 
in front of 12 Pine Avenue. 
  
VOTE:   Unanimous. 
 
# 7158 Discussion with Action: Approve a five (5) year Lease Purchase Agreement with  

Axon Enterprises, Inc., for the purchase of twenty-two (22) Tasers and Cartridges 
with an initial payment of $8,866 from Account Number 20131-50501 – Operating 
Supplies/Equipment – Non Capital, with a balance of $14,188.86; and subsequent 
Lease payments in the amount of $7,282 annually beginning FY19 upon approval 
of the FY19 Municipal Budget, from Account Number 20131-50501- Operating 
Supplies/Equipment – Non Capital, with a projected budget in the amount of 
$60,000.  

 
BACKGROUND: 
 
In the 2018-2019 fiscal year budget a request was made to purchase eighteen (18) new 
Tazers at a cost of $34,850. Since that request was made the company that manufactures 
the Tazer AXON has made us aware of a lease purchase program that they offer. Their 
proposal is a five year lease purchase plan. The first years lease payment would be $8,886 
which is currently in the budget line 20131-50501 which would cover this fiscal year’s 
payment. The remaining four annual payments would be $7,282 per year for five years for 
a total of $37,994. This would require us to budget $7,282 over the next four fiscal years to 
cover the remaining lease payments. The original request for eighteen (18) Tazers was 
based on providing a Tazer to every patrol person.  In our original request we did not ask 
for Tazers for command staff as we were trying to keep the overall cost down. However, 
since the original request was made, we now have 19 Patrol Officers (vacant position was 
filled) and because command staff personnel act as back up, work weekend nights during 
the summer months, and occasionally respond to calls for service, we are requesting that 
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a Tazer be available for all personnel.   In the event of a Tazer failure, command staff 
Tazers would be used as spares. 
 
MOTION:  Councilor Blow motioned and Councilor Kelley seconded to Approve a five (5) 
year Lease Purchase Agreement with Axon Enterprises, Inc., for the purchase of twenty-
two (22) Tasers and Cartridges with an initial payment of $8,866 from Account Number 
20131-50501 – Operating Supplies/Equipment – Non Capital, with a balance of $14,188.86; 
and subsequent Lease payments in the amount of $7,282 annually beginning FY19 upon 
approval of the FY19 Municipal Budget, from Account Number 20131-50501- Operating 
Supplies/Equipment – Non Capital, with a projected budget in the amount of $60,000. 
 
VOTE:   Unanimous.  
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# 7159 Discussion with Action: Approve the purchase of 150 cases of Trash Bags from  
Waste Zero, Inc. in the amount of $5,814.00 from Account Number 10011-10302 - 
Inventory – Trash Bags, with a balance of $39,062.50.  

 
MOTION:   Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Approve the 
purchase of 150 cases of Trash Bags from Waste Zero, Inc. in the amount of $5,814.00 
from Account Number 10011-10302 - Inventory – Trash Bags, with a balance of $39,062.50.
  
 
VOTE:  Unanimous.                                 
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# 7160 Discussion with Action:   Approve the Special Event Permit application for the  
 Veterans Memorial Park Sub-Committee to hold “Luminary Night” in Memorial  

Park on Sunday, May 27th, 2018, rain date Monday, May 28th, 2018, from 3 p.m. to 
9 p.m.  

 
MOTION:   Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Approve the 
Special Event Permit as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
# 7161 Discussion with Action: Approve the Liquor Licenses Renewals for The Strike  

Zone Restaurant & Pub Inc. dba/Strike Zone Restaurant & Pub (205-4-1-C), 20 Old 
Orchard Street, m-s-v in a Restaurant/Lounge; The Whaler Inc. dba/The Whaler 
Bar & Restaurant (206-31-17), 20 Staples Street, m-s-v in a Class A Lounge; Last 
Call Inc. dba/Last Call Sports Bar (206-31-19-A), 4 First Street, m-s-v in a Class A. 
Lounge; 27 West Grand LLC dba/The Shack (307-1-3), 27 West Grand Avenue, m-
s-v in a Restaurant; BBC LLC/Jane C. Orne dba/Weekend at Bernie’s Beach Club 
(307-3-1-B), 8B West Grand Avenue, m-s-v in a Class A. Lounge; and Joseph’s by 
the Sea LLC dba/Joseph’s by the Sea (301-3-3), 55 West Grand Avenue, m-s-v in 
a Restaurant.  

 
MOTION:   Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Kelley seconded to Approve the 
Liquor Licenses Renewals as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
# 7162 Discussion with Action: Amend the Special Event Permit approved on  

September 5th, 2017 for the Town of Old Orchard Beach to hold a “Community 
Friendly Connection - Age Friendly Community Day” on Saturday, June 16th, 
2018; rain date Sunday, June 17th, 2018; by adding additional hours of closing 
Old Orchard Street and the Square to include 2 a.m. to 5 p.m.; and to add the 
front and rear Town Hall parking lots and Seavey Street; authorize signage 
throughout Town advertising for the event, and directional signs for the event, 
including a banner in the Square at least two weeks prior to the event; and 
allowing free parking in the Milliken Street parking lot and the Ballpark.  

 
MOTION:   Councilor Kelley motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Approve the 
Special Event Permit as read. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
 
ADJOURNMENT                    
 
MOTION: Councilor Tousignant motioned and Councilor Blow seconded to Adjourn the 
Town Council Meeting at 7:30 p.m. 
 
VOTE:  Unanimous. 
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Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
V. Louise Reid 
Town Council Secretary 
 
I, V. Louise Reid, Secretary to the Town Council of Old Orchard Beach, Maine, do hereby 
certify that the foregoing document consisting of thirty-three (33) pages is a copy of the 
original Minutes of the Town Council Meeting of May 15, 2018. 
V. Louise Reid 
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TOWN OF OLD ORCHARD BEACH 
TOWN COUNCIL WORKSHOP 

Tuesday, May 15, 2018 
T0WN HALL CHAMBERS 

 
A Town Council Workshop of the Old Orchard Beach Town Council was held on Tuesday, 
May 15, 2018 following the Town Council Meeting.  Chair Thornton opened the Workshop 
at 7:45 p.m. 
 
The following were in attendance: 
 

Chair Joseph Thornton 
Vice Chair Shawn O’Neill 
Councilor Kenneth Blow 
Councilor Jay Kelley 
Councilor Michael Tousignant 
Town Manager Larry Mead 
Assistant Town Manager V. Louise Reid 
Guy Fontaine – Ballpark Director 

   Diana Asanza – Finance Director 
   John Gallo – Ballpark Committee Member 
   Edward Dube – Fire Chief 
   Richard Kindelan – Deputy Fire Chief 
   Dana Kelley – Chief of Police 
   Joseph Cooper – Public Works Director  
 
Discussion this evening is relative to the Ballpark Budget considerations. 
 
Ballpark 
 
The Ballpark has requested $83,700 in CIP funding to cover: 
 
 Engineer Summary – Structural Repairs $50,000 
 Equipment – Kubota Tractor/Loader/Back Hoe/Grader   18,500 
 Fencing around Bullpens      5,000 
 
Between Fiscal Year 2019 and Fiscal Year 2029 there is a request for $190,000 in CIP 
funds.  Consideration will be determined at tomorrow night’s CIP Discussion. 
One of the greatest concerns appeared to be the concrete issues and the lack of 
businesses willing to take on the project as a result of the smallness of the amount that 
can be expended.  It was thought that with the additional $50,000 would bring the amount 
projected to $110,000 and that someone might be willing to accept the contract. 
 
It was noted that the facility’s popularity has grown and the events have become larger 
and larger.  The increase shown is mostly in salary and was affected by the change noted 
by Department of Labor where stipends were not acceptable and salary was noted.  As 
noted in the attachment below increases in salary particularly for the Operations Manager 
and the Field Manager were responsible for the increase but necessary for the operation of 
the Ballpark.  The only change was to transfer in from the General Fund from $20,000 to 
$48,000.  The Council agreed with the general budget.  As a result of further discussions 
this evening the following will most likely be discussed at the May 16th budget workshop 
during discussions of CIP. 
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Public Works – CIP 
 
10 wheel truck $200K  - Councilor Blow asked what will the 2001 trade-in value be on this 
truck and do we keep the current 10 wheel truck.  The repairs have been minimal but the 
body is o.k. and we could get two to three more years on it.  We also haul seaweed and 
keeping it we would be able to use it for that and not use a new truck which would rust 
quickly.  It was also suggested that we put the 2001 truck out to bid to see what we could 
get and make our decision after that toe trade of keep in addition to the new truck.  The 
question was asked if we go with the $200,000 lease will it change the lease payments for 
FY19.  The Council was good with the $200,000 and we will come back to them for sale of 
the 2001 truck if we choose to sell. 
 
Total amount of CIP funds between FY19 and FY29 is $3,381,920.  The FY2019 budget 
reflects the replacing of a truck and plow, clam shell, and sander in the amount of $57,600; 
and a sidewalk plow in the lease commitment of $44,400. 
 
Desire to Lease the Plow Truck – will have the clam shell attachment.  At the original budget 
meeting Councilor Blow was not sold on this.  If you can get away with a six wheeler than a ten 
wheeler why can’t buy a smaller dump truck?  How many hours on the Vactor truck and what is 
the life expectancy?  Issues that we are facing are that we are under the gun to do a lot more 
cleaning and inspections of manholes per DEP.  Have to do half every other year and Ocean 
Park has to do every year.  The question was asked if this could be contracted out and what 
the cost would be.  It was suggested that we revisit the truck issue.  They were all good with 
the Sidewalk Plow. 
 
This item was brought up again under revisit and discussion continued on the subject. 
 
Other Changes: 
 
It was suggested that we add new Copier Lease to debt service - $8,500 annually for five 
years. 
 
Public Works changed pricing for curb machine from $15,000 to $10,000 and Pus Camera 
from $15,000 to $12,000. 
 
 
Police  
 
Cameras – DD allows camera on top of the building.  7-11 also allows it on one of their 
polls, and we would also have one on Ross Road and Cascade Road and the pole there is 
owned by the Town so we can put camera there.  The power is there.  Those 3 locations 
are what he is proposing.  The price by Exactitude will be $14,000 plus the ongoing 
internet connection $80 monthly X3 annually = $3,000.  For a total price and installation of 
cameras is $18,000 and adding $3,000 to the operating budget.  It was asked how much a 
night cameral for cost and it was noted that they are normally twice the cost. 
 
ATV – No roof or enclosed, no windshield, can’t carry anyone, haul equipment. Parking 
enforcement also uses it sometimes.  The cost is approximately $11,300.  That will give us 
three but not all are functional.  They don’t do well with the sale and sand.  Council Blow 
asked if there are other methods out there for coastal communities on how to retain their    
Joe - Are there other methods out there for coastal communities on how to retain their 
ATV and prolong life. 
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CALE – It was asked if we could better pricing if we bought two and the answer was no.  
But we are getting them at ½ price with same warranty.  Purchase has already been 
approved. 
 
Council good with ATV and Cameras at new pricing. 
 
 
Fire Department Revisit 
 
During the budget presentation for the Fire Department, several requests were made from 
the Town Council to Chief Dube in the providing of additional information.  One of the 
questions was about the estimate of cost provided by contractors for the various work 
projects related to the continuing renovation and updates of the building.  While there is 
only one estimate for each work element for the purposes of budget request, should the 
funding be approved the Department will have to obtain at least three quotes for each job 
over $1,000 and will have to secure Town Council approval for jobs over $5,000.  Obtaining 
one estimate for budgeting purposes is the norm unless that estimate appears way out of 
line.  In this case the Department did obtain a second quote for plumbing work associated 
with the bathrooms because of the high bid that was received. 
 
The second request was for turnout gear funding and includes an inventory of existing 
equipment as well as a rational for having two sets for our full time firefighters. 
 
Supply Full Time Staff a second set of Turnout Gear – Saco – Biddeford – Westbrook 
 
Not complete but in their future CIP plans:  South Portland (10 year plan due to 70 full time 
firefighters ;) and Scarborough (3-5 year Plan.) 
 
Gear – took full inventory of all on backs and shelves.  There were some that were 1997 
but he used 2008 as starting point.  2nd set is not required.  However if the 1st set is part of 
a fire and has carcinogens on gear have to immediately get them cleaned.  See list of 
towns that have 2nd set of gear.   Wish to have 5 additional sets in FY 19 and 6 in FY 20. 
This would be about $15,000 – 18,000 and we always want to have a buffer for new 
employees.  We currently have per diems bring in their gear but it is okay now but it will 
not last forever.  Price sheet is based on last 12 months of purchases.  Councilor Blow 
went online to look at pricing and saw vendors that are cheaper.  Everyone has the brush 
fire coats now with FY 18 CIP Budget.  Council is all set with Gear.  
 
Fire Station Rehab – this will complete the Fire Department renovation. Left to do would be 
the apparatus floor drain is lifted up. 
 
Pickup Truck – Lifeguards replace 170K miles.  Pass the 2 year old 4x4 crew cab truck to 
lifeguards.  Councilor Blow suggested that the Police Department bought used truck for 
parking and they use it a lot more.  Lifeguards don’t need a big truck.  They can get 
extended cab with four doors.  They need maybe a ½ ton truck used for about $20K. 
 
The Fire Department is looking at $30,000 for ½ ton with lights and radio. 
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ADJOURNMENT: 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
V. Louise Reid 
Town Council Secretary 
 
I, V. Louise Reid, Secretary to the Town Council of Old Orchard Beach, Maine, do hereby 
certify that the foregoing document consisting of thirty-seven (37) pages is a copy of the 
original Minutes of the Town Council Workshop of May 15, 2018. 
 
V. Louise Reid 
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